STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 10 JANUARY 2017
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







Members of the public attended to discuss the Traffic Calming in Burton & Shurton (Agenda Item 14) and the request from the Hub for funding (Agenda Item 15b). The chair moved to suspend standing orders to bring the items forward in the Agenda and to allow the issues to be addressed by members of the public. All Agreed.  
PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Geoff Coles , Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Paul Tipney,  Gillian Orchard (Clerk), County Cllr Hugh Davies, PCSO Bolton, 5 members of the public. 
147/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Chris Ford, and Cllr Keith Turpin
148/16
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13.12.16:

The minutes for the meeting were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
149/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Elenor – Agenda item 14d - Stogursey Arts Festival request for access from Church Rooms to Dog Pound.

Cllr Goss – Agenda item 14e – Request for Grant from Stogursey Well Employment Hub
150/16
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Somerset County Council is supporting a new hard hitting campaign highlighting the damaging effect smoking has on the heart.  The campaign from Public Health England includes a short film featuring messages from primary school children. 
2. Update on ‘Children and Young People’ – an improvement in response to the recent Ofsted inspection.  We received confirmation from the Minister that we “have made significant progress”. 
3. Childcare boost for Somerset families to allow working families, free access to additional childcare – however not included in our area at the moment.  
4. The junction improvements at Bristol Road/The Drove and Wylds Road is due to start on 23 Jan 17 and will continue for approximately 6 months.  
5. The outcome of the WSDC Scrutiny meeting on 15.12.16 regarding the 6 stroke beds to be closed at Williton and moved to Minehead – The Clinical Community Group (CCG) then reported the shock news that all inpatient beds at Minehead Hospital will be closed and moved those patients to Williton, reopening a ‘mothball’ ward.  Although this is only temporary – 5 months was quoted. 
6. Cllr Goss asked for an update on the bus situation as nothing has been heard since last meeting.  Cllr Davies reported that he is still in talks with Peter Grandfield.  They were hoping to initiate a free service but this has not materialised.  Cllr Davies is trying to get a deal in place to take to parishes but wants to see how much it costs first.  An email was received from P.Murphy of Watchet asking questions; Cllr Davies stated that Watchet are looking at a separate issue dealing with their own locality and does not affect the wider issues.

Standing orders were suspended
151/16
TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES

1. At the Oct Parish Council meeting councillors agreed to investigate the possibility of purchasing a SID for Burton and Shurton (minute 90/16).  R Cuttell stated that speeding and the volume of traffic has increased in Burton and Shurton over the last 3 years and considers that there is definitely a case for additional measures such as a SID and funding could maybe come from the CIM fund.  He also stated that he would like to see a greater police presence.  The chair stated that the police are in the area daily and are happy to support the parish whenever needed.  He reported that there may be funds available from the Somerset Community Fund trust for a SID, and if we could achieve match funding then it may help an application to the CIM fund.  Cllr Goss received confirmation from Somerset County Council that a SID that meets their requirements will cost approximately £2500 - £3000. Members of the public expressed their support for a local SID. Cllr Goss stated that the parish council should do all that we can, it is a small amount of money and will support those living in the immediate vicinity and the wider parish.  Cllr Goss proposed that we put measures in place to apply for funding from the Somerset Community Fund and the HPC CIM fund; seconded by Cllr Elenor.  All AGREED.   Action: Clerk
152/16
APPLICATION FOR GRANT – STOGURSEY WELL EMPLOYMENT HUB
1.
J.Dillamore reported that the Hub is used for other reasons and not just employment, although employment is high on the agenda.  The Hub is a venue for the whole community to receive help with a number of issues which include CV writing and interview techniques.  Members from the WS Advice Service are also present to provide free confidential advice on matters such as benefits, grants, debts and child care issues.  The Hub is run as a welcoming, informal café style environment and visitors are given refreshment.   All the staff are volunteers and do not receive any subsidies or funding. In a change to their previous request they are asking for £480 to pay for one year’s rent in the Church Rooms.  

















Cllr Goss left the room at 1950

Cllr Tipney supported their request and considered the Hub as a worthwhile venture.  He proposed that the parish council agree to their request of the sum of £480 to pay  for one year’s rent;  Cllr Elenor seconded the proposal and all AGREED.  Cllr Elenor asked that the Hub volunteers provide a written report to the parish council keeping us up to date with their progress.   Action: Clerk










Cllr Goss returned at 1955

Standing orders were resumed

153/16
PCSO REPORT
1.   PCSO Bolton reported that there have been very few incidents of late and usually from people passing through.  There is not the same level of anti-social behaviour that there has been.  PCSO Bolton was able to produce statistics for the previous year for the Watchet and Williton area.  At the end of Dec 2016 there has been a 30% increase, though this is not necessarily an accurate reflection of Stogursey.  Recorded calls to the police totalled 2,500 – up 5%; he stated that due to a change in reporting procedures more crimes are recorded.









PCSO Bolton left the meeting at 2000
15416
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
Cllr Goss
1. The consultation for the proposed combined District Council started on 12 Dec 16 and will end on 28 Feb 17.  The website www.yournewcouncil.org. has detailed information including an online questionnaire.  There will be roadshows (although the nearest roadshow to Stogursey will be held on 12 Jan 17 at The Phoenix Centre, Watchet 10am – 3pm) .  The online consultation and roadshow events have been given local press coverage.   The Chair and Clerk have been invited to a meeting on 30 Jan 17.  The Secretary of State will decide if this is the best way forward, making a decision by the end of 2017.  The proposal is for a transitional period through 2018 and a new council created by 2019.  The creation will be progress under the Cities and Local Government Devolution Act 2016.
2. Work at HPC is ramping up, there is currently 1000 people working there and expected to rise to 2000-3000 this coming year.  Work has started on the jetty construction and foundations are being laid; there is also work along the coast and on the sea wall.

3. Cllr Tipney again expressed his dissatisfaction with the process of public consultation for the proposed new district council and asked why the councils are bothering with a consultation as he feels the procedure is a waste of time and totally undemocratic.  There does not appear to be or have been an accessible open meeting to discuss options and the decisions are in the hands of senior councillors.  The consultation events are being held at a time and place which are difficult to attend.  He asked about the breakdown of councillors in the old West Somerset vs Taunton Deane areas, and whether the West Somerset councillors will get outvoted on decisions.  He feels that there will be a lot of problems as West Somerset does not have anything in common with Taunton Deane and it would have been better to merge with Sedgemoor.  Cllr Goss responded that the procedure is in accordance with legislation and agreed that the roadshow venues are not ideal and did ask for a venue closer.  WSDC will come to speak to parish councils if requested.  In respect of Sedgemoor – they were asked to join but declined.  Cllr Tipney still considers that the public have not been fully consulted.  
155/16
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 1
Strongvox – Following the previous meeting it was established that a new S106 will not be required following a change of plans.  It was agreed to write to the Director at Strongvox to enquire about a change of use for the area as the land is subject to flooding and not suitable for a burial site.  Clarification is also to be sought as to whether WSC are already in receipt of the £15k development fund.  Action: Clerk 
Item 7
CCTV- Burgage Road Play Area – things have been quieter recently.  It was agreed to continue to monitor and review again in March/April when the weather improves and usage may increase.  Action: Ongoing
Item 8
Cllr Searle reported that the shelter roof in the Burgage Road Play Area has been measured and we are awaiting a price.  Action: Ongoing
Item 11
Collapsed pipe at Idson lane – The EA visited the site and agreed there is effluent which appears to be from a damaged septic tank.  The EA also highlighted a problem with the ditch opposite indicating that the whole area may be affected.  The EA are monitoring the situation – Cllr Searle will be in touch with them if nothing is heard.  Action: Ongoing / Cllr Searle
Item 15
Water Supply.  Cllr Searle reported that the cabinet has been received; he will now purchase taps and get in touch with the water board.  Action: Cllr Searle 
156/16
HINKLEY POINT POWER STATIONS:

1. Reported by District Councillor – Minute 154/16.2.
2. The Environment Agency are regularly monitoring the Shurton bars and foreshore as there have been issues with the sediment, disturbed by the jetty drilling activity, affecting the important reef and seaweeds growing in this location.    
157/16
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1.  Village Hall Changing Rooms.  Cllr Searle reported that the architect plans are complete and the cost of the changing rooms has increased to £400k.  There is a meeting on 17 Jan 17 where the architects will be asked to revise their plans / costs.  Action:  Ongoing
2. Lengths-man Scheme.  .  The application was submitted by hand on 3.1.17 to the CIM Fund.  L.Redston has asked for clarification whether the application was for funding from the £500k CIM ring-fenced Fund for Stogursey or from the wider Somerset ring fenced funds.  She was unavailable to attend the parish council meeting to answer any questions councillors might have, or to make suggestions about the best way forward.  If from the Stogursey ring-fenced fund then funding would be approved, if from the main CIM fund, then a letter will need to go to the Planning Obligations Board with more clear and precise reasons, than have already been submitted and explained.  The board sits early Feb Councillors stated that the application should be to the wider Somerset CIM Funds as the money ring-fenced for Stogursey has all already been allocated to other projects.  All AGREED that the Clerk should report this to L.Redston.  Action: Clerk  
158/16
PLANNING:
1. 3/32/15/004 – Stables and Garage Zine Cottage, Stolford.  An email has been received from the owners concerning comments made in previous minutes regarding the buildings work at Zine Cottage.  The owners confirmed that they are aware of the planning requirements and were granted planning permission on 29 Apr 15, prior to all construction activities taking place.  In an email to the owners, Cllr Morgan confirmed that he did not conduct a site visit but merely drove past.  Had a site visit been necessary then the owners would have been contacted.  Full planning permission was granted by WSDC with no objections in April 2015 - council members consider that this issue should now be marked complete and that no further action is required.   The Clerk will inform the owners.  Action: Clerk
159/16
BURGAGE RD PLAY AREA:
1. Proposal for new or improved recreational facility in or around Burgage Road Play Area - £ 22,000 available.  Suggestions for the grant were discussed – Cllr Searle suggested that funding could be used to provide the new roof to the shelter – he is still waiting for a quote; he also suggested the completion of joining the path to the tarmac in the play area, to provide easier access for wheelchairs and pushchairs.  Cllr Goss suggested an outdoor gym facility to cater for adults, if an area could be found.  It was also suggested that this could be in the form of a ‘trail’ or ‘circuit’ around Stogursey and several different smaller areas could be found to build individual stances with directions to the next one.  It was agreed to pass these suggestions on to A.Summers to ask if these are feasible and within the remit of the funding.  Action: Clerk

160/16
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 15.12.16 – SALC All Area Meeting (Somerton). The Clerk was unable to attend; the minutes will be circulated when they arrive.  
161/16
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

17.1.17 – VH Trustees meeting

18.1.17 – HPC Main Site Forum 


25.1.17 – WSFG.  Cllr Elenor will attend.


30.1.17 – Proposed New Council meeting (WSDC offices).  The Chair and Clerk will attend.
162/16
PARISH COUNCILLOR VACANCY

1.  Notices have been displayed and WSC notified.  We will be informed on 13 Jan 17 if there are any requests for a full election to be called.  There are two applicants so far –the Clerk will arrange for a meeting with the applicants after the closing date of 24 Jan 17, with a view to co-option at the meeting on 14 Feb 17.  Action: Clerk
163/16
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Stogursey Arts Festival – access to the Dog Pound.  As there are absences, the Chair suggested this issue be deferred to the next meeting so that the decision can be made by a full council.  All Agreed.  Action: Clerk
2. Stogursey Youth Club – request for grant.  This request was brought forward from the last meeting; the Youth club requested a grant of £2000 to support the Youth Club until Mar 2018.  Cllr Searle informed members that £2,000 was allocated in the 2016/2017 precept and suggested that these funds are released.   Members AGREED to award the grant of £2000 as proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Coles.  Action: Clerk
3. WSC draft decision – removal of telephone boxes.  WSC has compiled a list of telephone boxes in the area that are earmarked for removal, highlighting parish council’s objections where applicable.  Parish councils were notified that if they wished to change their decision this could be done by 31 Jan.17.
4. ATWEST – Thank you letter and Christmas card – a letter and card was received by ATWEST thanking the council for their donation.  
5. SID Installation - Email from D Grabham with notification that reporting dates for proposed county council SID installations will be delayed (Installations due in Shurton 23.1.17 and Tower Hill 6.2.17 and reports available 27.2.17).  Cllr Goss noted that D.Grabham commented that as Stogursey parish council are considering obtaining and operating our own SID, then county council installations may be affected.  Cllr Goss asked that a letter be sent outlining the fact that any permanent installation by Stogursey parish council should not impact on SCC installations.  Any SID purchased separately is intended to be in addition to any the county council provides to all parishes in their area.  Action: Clerk
6. Received/Sent (general): 
a) Email from Sir John Reith – query relating to building at Lonlay Lodge – issue with Planning department

b) Letter to John Southwell (EA) – PC support Stolford Flood Defence Scheme.
c) NALC – Council Tax Referendum principles not extended to parish and town councils for 2017/18

d) SALC – SAAA announcement of appointed auditors for 2017/18 – 2021/22.

e) Engage – WSVSF Agenda

f) SALC – SW Local Councils Association Regional Conference 16.3.17

g) SALC – police attendance at parish council meetings

h) West Somerset Community Land Trust – email requesting that a member of WSCLT attend the next parish council meeting.  The WSCLT are a voluntary organisation who wish to provide low cost homes and are asking residents what they require via a housing survey.   It was AGREED to invite them to the next meeting on 14 Feb 17.  Action: Clerk
Cllr Tipney left the meeting at 2030
164/16
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Stolford Notice Board – it was AGREED to ask P.Cross to take a look at all the parish notice boards for repair / update.  Action:  Cllr Searle  
2. Bus Shelter – Burton.  Cllr Searle noticed that there is vegetation growing in the bus shelter and is getting into a state of disrepair; he has asked for volunteers to help clean it and prevent it getting any worse.  Action: Cllr Searle
165/16
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1.
The edge of Stogursey Lane is eroding.
2.
The corner near the phone box in Stolford is becoming muddy as vehicles cut the corner.  The drainage pipe is blocked and water cannot go anywhere.

166/16
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. Balances: Current A/C £11549; Deposit A/C £15309; Reserve A/C £17380
2. The following invoices were AGREED for payment 
A. Searle
£145.00
(Agreed Chairman expenses) 
G. Orchard
£474.08
(December salary inc £40.79 misc expenses)
3. Online banking – The clerk investigated the routine for online banking instead of cheques.  There is not a statutory mechanism in place to allow Parish Councils to make online payments because there needs to be two physical signatories and the provision of an audit trail. The PC could not in isolation decide to carry out online payments; it has to be a country-wide directive from the Government.   Action: Complete
4. Precept 2017/18 – The precept has been signed and posted on 4.1.17.   Action: Complete
5. Budget Monitoring Statement to 31.12.16.  No comments 
167/16
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Notice of confirmation – Footpath Diversion Orders (Highways Act 1980 – Section 18).  Confirmation of footpath diversions has been received.  The clerk will circulate a copy to council members.  Action: Clerk
2. Repair to Stile below school – An email was received from a resident reporting the broken stile.  PRoW have it in hand.  A works order is in place to replace the stile with a gate, along with works to the path to install a drainage channel.  
3. Benhole Lane – the gulley has been cleared by S.Littler and EDF.  The stile and bridge have been completed and the area looks much better.  

168/16
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. The Wassail held on 7 Jan 17 at the Babbling Brook went well.  
2. VH Trustees meeting – the chair will report back on the situation regarding the cost of building the changing rooms.
169/16
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 14 February 2017 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.



The meeting ended at 9 pm.
Signed:
…..…………………………………….…… (Chairman) 

Date:   …………………………
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